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  Editor’s Letter 

There has been much change at the museum since our last 

newsletter. Sheila Munro now shoulders the role of Manager 

as I retire from the front line. She has been joined by Jason 

Ubych and they will be meeting and greeting our visitors when 

Tain Through Time opens in April 2016. 

 

Alistair Jupp steps down as Chairperson of the Trust and 

Elizabeth Fraser now fills the post. She is ably assisted by 

Philip Ward as Vice-Chairperson and Derek Louden as 

Treasurer. The Trust, staff and volunteers are facing changing 

and, in modern parlance, “challenging” times. A large part of 

the museum’s income comes from a Highland Council grant 

in return for services provided by the museum. In recent years 

it has been severely reduced and may, in the near future, be 

cut altogether as the Highland Council wrestle with a massive 

budget deficit. Facing up to this reality our dedicated 

volunteers have been looking at ways to allow our museum to 

continue caring for the thousands of artefacts in the collection 

and welcoming the many visitors to the area. 

 

A new initiative has been launched to allow folk to be part of 

that care with a Friends of Tain & District Museum and 

Clan Ross Centre group. I would urge and encourage you, 

for the modest sum of money needed to join, to become part 

of our merry band striving to ensure present and future 

generations have access to our heritage. 

 

Pictures of the 2014 Clan Ross Gathering are to be found on 

page 2 along with information on how to see some more. 

 

MacKenzie MacAndie tells a story about Tain heroine, 

Hughina McCulloch on page 3 

 

Good news for our World War One project as the Heritage 

Lottery Fund makes an award. More on page 4. 

 

Finally, a few interesting snippets on Highland dress on page 

7. 

 

Morag Ross Bremner 

Sheila Munro, has taken over the reins at Tain Through 

Time. Here she is exploring the old castle at Milton, 

Kildary. 

 

 
 

Jason Ubych shows Hughina McCulloch’s World War 

One medals to Isma Munro, see page 3. 
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E: info@tainmuseum.org.uk 

P: 01862894089 

 

 

 
 

 

Tain & District Museum and Clan Ross Centre  
March 2016 

 

 

Vol. 3 Issue 1 

 

 



  

Clan Ross News 
March 2016 

 
Vol. 3 Issue 1 

 

 The Clan gathers outside the Duthac Centre 

 

Clan Ross Gathering 2014 

On 12th – 14th August 2014 Tain & District 
Museum and Clan Ross Centre hosted their 
second Clan Ross Gathering in Tain. Here are 
a few of the pictures from the event but I have 
created a folder on Dropbox with lots more. If 
you attended and want to see them contact me 
on the email at the end of this newsletter and I 
will send you the link. They will be there for a 
month. 
 
 

 

 
Our first evening together meeting each other 
and the local community. 
 

 
 

Alasdair Mearns gives a lecture on the 
Highland Bagpipes. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Chief David Ross of Ross and Balnagowan 

leads the Clan  

 

The youngest Rosses  
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Once outside the minister rebuked Hughack 
for having her sister at home, suggesting 
that Hughack wasn’t fit or qualified to look 
after such an invalid. Little did he know of 
Hughack’s many years of nursing, and in 
such desperate circumstances. However he 
would learn in due course, although, at the 
time she said nothing. 

Not long after the minister’s introduction to 

the Parish, on Remembrance Sunday, 

Hughack took her usual place in the front of 

the church, with an array of medals on her 

left breast that exceeded many of the men 

attending the service. It is said that the new 

minister hardly took his eyes off her all 

through the service, and after the service he 

suggested to Hughack that family medals 

should be worn on the right breast, only to 

be informed in no uncertain terms that the 

medals were all her own, and were hard won 

during her service in theatres of war during 

her long and illustrious nursing career, to 

which the minister apologised profusely, and 

conceded that her sister could not wish for 

better attention. 

 

Mac McAndie 

 

In 2014 we displayed the World War One 
medals of Hughina MacCulloch in the 
museum. We were fortunate that Alan at: 
http://scottishwomenshospitals.co.uk/wo
men/?a=M 
was able to do some research on 
Hughina’s life and the link above will take 
you to her story, along with a picture of 
her medals and gravestone. His site is 
quite amazing and I recommend you visit 
to discover just what these wonderful 
women did during the War. Here in Tain I 
asked around to see if anyone 
remembered Hughina and discovered 
Mackenzie MacAndie had a great story 
which he shares with us here. 
 
 
Hughina McCulloch lived in the corner house 
of Hill Street – Manse Street with her invalid 
sister, who was bedridden for many years. 
When I was a boy, “Hughack”, as she was 
affectionately known, visited us at Fir 
Cottage, on Moss Road, at least once a 
week, as a family friend and she would have 
me enthralled with stories of places she had 
been during her career in nursing. Although 
she had nursed in war torn places during the 
Great War, she never mentioned the horrors 
of war she must have seen, although I 
suspect that she shared her experiences with 
my father, who had been a stretcher bearer 
during the First World War, and like Hughack, 
wouldn’t talk about it to me. 
  
Hughack was a regular church goer, and 
every Sunday she took her place in the front 
pews of the Parish church. So, when a new 
minister arrived in the parish, one of his first 
visits was to Hughack and as she welcomed 
him in, she suggested that they should have 
their conversation in her bedridden sister’s 
room, and after a long blether and the 
obligatory cup of tea, the minister said his 
prayer and rose to leave, and Hughack 
showed him out. 

http://scottishwomenshospitals.co.uk/women/?a=M
http://scottishwomenshospitals.co.uk/women/?a=M


Inside St Duthus Collegiate Church is the town’s 

war memorial. When it was dedicated everyone 

knew exactly who the names on the new plaque 

belonged to. Today, few of us do, a situation 

members of the museum have decided to rectify 

along with the help of the Heritage Lottery Fund. 

You can find out more about the project and how 

you can get involved on the Museum’s website:   

http://www.tainmuseum.org.uk/ 
 

 

 

John Alexander Mackay was a private in the 4th 

Seaforths, the local reserve battalion of the 
Seaforth Highlanders. He was born at 11 Ross 
Street on 23rd April 1894 the family moving to No 
5 Shandwick Street in 1909. Before the war John 
Alick was employed by Mr. D Matheson, a grocer 
on Lamington Street. A report in the Northern 
Chronicle following John's death stated that Mr. 
Matheson “placed deservedly high confidence in 
him”. 
 
Pte Mackay enlisted in the Seaforths in 1915 and 
was posted to the 4th Battalion in France in 
October 1916. He was killed in Action on 6th April 
1917 aged 23. Private Mackay is buried in Anzin-
St Aubin British Cemetery in the Pas de Calais 
area of France. 
 
John A Mackay had seven sisters and a brother. 
His life was researched by Paul Reed (Old Front 
Line Research) on behalf of his nephews, who 
kindly shared their findings with Tain & District 
Museum 
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Captain Ian Mackenzie M.C. 
 
Ian Mackenzie, whose family home was at 
Tower Place, Queen Street, Tain, was 
commissioned as a 2nd Lieutenant in the 
5th Battalion of the Seaforth Highlanders 
on 31st Dec 1914. He was educated at Tain 
Royal Academy, Fettes College, 
Edinburgh and Balliol College, Oxford 
where he is recorded as having been a fine 
classical scholar. As well as Classics, Ian 
studied and spoke Gaelic. His father John 
Mackenzie was Town Clerk in Tain before 
the war. Ian was awarded the Military 
Cross for service at the Battle of Cambrai. 
The Citation reads: “For conspicuous 
gallantry and devotion to duty. When in 
command of his company in a most 
critical situation he moved freely over the 
open, organising and controlling his men 
under heavy fire. He captured all his 
objectives.” 
 
Ian Mackenzie was killed instantly by a 
machine gun bullet on the first day of the 
last great German offensive in the spring 
of 1918. He was aged 24 at the time of his 
death. 
 
Research on Ian Mackenzie's wartime 
service was undertaken by Stuart Farrell. 
Additional information was provided by 

his nephew Hamish Mackenzie. 

http://www.tainmuseum.org.uk/


          Friends of Tain and District Museum and Clan Ross Centre 
2016 -2017. 

I wish to become a member/ renew my membership of Friends of Tain and District 
Museum and Clan Ross Centre.  

 
Name 

…………………………………………………………………………………………………. 
Address 
…………………………………………………………………………………………………. 

 
Town/City………………………………………………………………………………………… 

 
Country…………………………………………………………………………………………… 

 
Post Code/Zip Code………………………………  Tel No………………………………. 

 
Email………………………………………………………………………………………… 
 

My subscription of £………………… As a Standard/Pensioner/Family/Student or 
Unwaged/Corporate Member is enclosed.  Please delete as applicable and make 

cheques payable to-‘Tain Through Time’. A separate form is available if you wish to pay 
by Standing Order. 

 
Signed………………………………………         Date…………………………. 

 
 

Data Protection Act 1998 
It is a condition of membership of that you consent to the Museum holding your name, 

address and membership number on a computer database. This is required for the 
purposes of the organisation’s administration and will be used solely for such purposes. 

 
Membership Number……………………………………………………………………………. 

Membership Receipt returned………………………………………………………….. 
 
 

______________________________________________________ 
Friends of Tain and District Museum and Clan Ross Centre.              2016 -2017 

Name……………………………………………………………... 
Membership Number………………………………….. 

Subscription Received    £………………………..       
 

  



Friends of Tain & District Museum and Clan Ross Centre. 
Payment of Subscription by Standing Order 
 
Name……………………………………………………………………………………………… 
 
Address…………………………………………………………………………………………… 
 
……………………………………………………………………………………………………… 
 
Town/City………………………………………………………………………………………… 
 
Country……………………………………………………………………………………….…… 
 
Post Code/Zip 
Code………………………………………………………………………………. 
I/We agree to pay subscription by standing order. 
Signed………………………………………………………………………………………………
……… 
Date…………………………………………………………………………………………………
………. 
Please complete the attached form below and submit to your Bank. 
Return top part of form to the Treasurer, Tain and District Museum, The Pilgrimage, 
Tower Street, Tain, IV19 1DY, Scotland. 
 
Payable to ‘Tain & District Museum’, Bank of Scotland, High St Dornoch, Sutherland 
IV25 3ST 
Account No 00917720   Sort Code 80 06 36 
From   
Name……………………………………………………………………………………………… 
 
Address…………………………………………………………………………………………… 
 
……………………………………………………………………………………………………… 
 
Town/City………………………………………………………………………………………… 
 
Post Code/Zip 
Code………………………………………………………………………………. 
Bank Details 
Name of 
Bank………………………………………………………………………………………… 
Account Number………………………………….  Sort Code………………………….. 
Amount  £…………………………………………. To be paid yearly. 
Effective from…………………………………….(Date) 
Signature………………………………………………. 

 

  



 

John Wallace (1780 – 1874), farmer, 
Nonikiln, near Alness describes the 
clothing worn by Highlanders in his youth. 
 
The clothing was very simple and plain. The 
men wore black knee breeches and bright 
blue coats made by their wives. The young 
men generally wore similar attire but some 
had kilts. Even the larger farmers wore broad 
blue bonnets and no hats were to be seen. 
About 1792 some favourite sons began to get 
trousers, and by 1850 breeches had almost 
disappeared. In my father's time no farmers' 
wives had prints or cotton gowns. Their gowns 
were of their own making, chiefly wincey. The 
wives wore a small tartan shoulder plaid, and 
it was considered decent for a farmer's wife to 
have a clean white towel on her head above 
the mutch or cap. No young ladies covered 
their head until married. Their hair was their 
pride. It was all combed down their shoulders 
and when at work was tied at their back with 
tape. At the marriage ceremony, the bride was 
always covered with a scarlet plaid, and if she 
had not one of her own got the loan of one.  
 

 

 
 
 
 
 

Clothing provision in Tain 
 
An 1840’s gazette showing adverts for 2 
dressmaking businesses and 1 millinery and 
dressmaking business in Tain run, in each 
case, by two sisters. 
 
An 1870/71 list of men’s occupations in Tain 
shows there were 10 tailors, 5 drapers, 3 
clothiers and 12 shoemakers.  
 
Reasonably priced sewing machines became 
available in the latter part of the 19th century 
enabling more people to make their own 
clothes more easily at home. 
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This is a great photograph from the collection. 
It is unusual in that it shows a local working 
woman; most photographs of the era show 
people in their Sunday best and in formal 
poses. This is Kirsty MacDonald in 1910, a Tain 
character who lived in Ross Street. She earned 
2d. a drill for hoeing turnips. At one point she 
was certified dead by a local Doctor. On being 
washed “she came to” saying “that’s sair” and 
then requested a whiff of the cuddy (tobacco). 
 
Have a look at our image library for a better 
copy of this image. 
http://www.tainmuseum.org.uk/imagelibrary/pic
ture/number236.asp 



 

The Friends of Tain and District Museum and Clan Ross Centre is a group, established in 2015, to raise funds and support 
the Museum. 
  
Membership of the Friends group allows you to support and share in the Museum’s activities and helps ensure that the 
valuable work of the Museum continues. 
 

Minimum Subscription Rates 
Standard               - £5.00 
Pensioner              - £4.00 
Unwaged/student - £2.00 
Family                   - £7.00 

 Corporate              - £15.00 
 
Members gain free access to Tain Through Time and can support the Museum by volunteering, contributing a skill, research, 
publicity, fundraising, finding new members, and making suggestions to the Trustees. 
 
Please use the attached application form to join or renew your subscription, which falls due on the 1st November every year. 

Or subscribe online at http://www.tainmuseum.org.uk/friends-of-tain-museum.asp 

 
Application Forms should be returned to the Treasurer, Tain and District Museum, The Pilgrimage, Tower Street, 
Tain, IV19 1DY, Scotland. 
 

For further information please contact our Manager, Sheila Munro, or Assistant, Jason Ubych on 
01862894089 or at info@tainmuseum.org.uk 
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Tain & District Museum and Clan Ross Centre 

 
Tower Street, Tain, IV19 1DY.  

 
Tel: 01862 894089 

 

Please tell us what sort of things you would like 
to see in our newsletter. Do you have news you 
think our readers would like to know about? Do 
you have family histories or local stories you 
would like to share?  
 
Email the editor at info@tainmuseum.org.uk  
marked F.A.O newsletter editor 
 

mailto:info@tainmuseum.org.uk
mailto:info@tainmuseum.org.uk

